[image: image1.jpg]



Overwhelming public opposition to Suffolk County Council's school transport plans

Leaked documents from Suffolk County Council show overwhelming public opposition to proposed school transport changes. Of the 3600 responses to Suffolk County Council’s home-to-school transport consultation, 85% “strongly oppose” the proposals and a further 5% “oppose” them. This is the most responses received by a Consultation in recent years, and it is clear that parents, teachers and communities have very serious concerns about the proposals.

The Cabinet is due to make a decision on changing the school transport policy on Tuesday 19 June. I, along with my Group, have opposed the proposed changes since they were first announced in September and we will continue to raise our concerns at the Cabinet meeting.
New Council Leader Elected

Following a leadership challenge in the Conservative Group at the Council, Cllr Matthew Hicks has been elected as the new Leader of Suffolk County Council, replacing Cllr Colin Noble. His Deputy will be Cllr Mary Evans, the former Chair of Scrutiny. 

Cllr Hicks has promised a “new era” of politics at the Council, with a focus on mutual respect, collaboration and co-operation. We are hopeful that he will be more open to working with, and listening to, councillors from other parties. 

The first major change has been the removal of Cabinet Committees, which were only established in September 2017. They will be replaced by Policy Development Panels, although we do not currently have the full details on how these will operate.

'Outstanding' Schools in Suffolk have not had Ofsted inspection for years

The National Audit Office has revealed that over 1600 schools in the UK have not been inspected by Ofsted for 6+ years. In Suffolk, 23 outstanding schools - almost half of those rated ‘outstanding’ – have not been inspected for at least 6 years. For 6 of these schools, their last inspection was over a decade ago. This means that whole cohorts of students have gone through school without a single Ofsted inspection.

My Group’s Spokesperson for Education, Cllr Penny Otton, raised the issue and her concerns at a Council meeting on 24 May. The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services and Education, Gordon Jones, assured her that he shared her concerns and would raise it with the head of Ofsted.

Ofsted have said that the majority of ‘outstanding’ schools are exempt by law from inspections. However, if a number of concerns or complaints are raised against a school, they would have the power to carry out an inspection.

Unitary discussions on hold

In March, it was announced that Colin Noble had commissioned the think-tank Respublica to produce a report outlining the options for a unitary council in Suffolk. This news was not well-received by the District and Borough Councils, who had not been consulted by Cllr Noble.

However, in the lead up to the Conservative Group leadership election in May, Cllr Noble announced that work producing the report had been suspended. It is not yet clear whether this work will resume under the new leader, Cllr Hicks.
More Children get the Free School Meals they are entitled to

Four Suffolk councils have worked together to try to ensure more children get the free school meals they are entitled to. Changes to the benefit system in the wake of the introduction of Universal Credit means that some families are missing out.

The free school meals team at Suffolk County Council is urging parents and carers to apply for the meals – which could save a family more than £400 a year. In addition, each application could bring what is called Pupil Premium Funding to each school. The school can decide how to spend this windfall – as much as £1,300 a year over six years for each extra child applying - but could use it to pay for more books, cut the price of school trips and uniforms or bring in more teaching aids.

The County Council has worked with Babergh and Mid Suffolk district councils and Ipswich Borough Councils to identify the scale of the shortfall and to urge people to apply for what they are entitled to. The Councils believe they have already encouraged 800 families to make new applications but want to reach out to even more.

The message is clear: your child could be entitled to free school meals from now until the end of the phase of education they are in at March 2022 if you receive certain benefits, regardless of any change of circumstances. Find out more at www.suffolk.gov.uk/freeschoolmeals
New Development with Affordable Homes in Cockfield

On 15 May, the Cabinet approved proposals for the development of a 4.5 acre site near Cockfield, which is owned as part of its County Farms estate. The development will be comprised of 51 units, including 12 affordable rented homes. There will also be homes specifically for first-time buyers, affordable shared ownership homes, and self-build plots.

This project is being treated as a pilot for future developments on Council owned land. The County Council is planning to work closely with design and property partners, and there will be a particular focus on local needs and benefits for the local community. The council will also benefit from financial returns as a result of developing the land.

Chilton Woods Development moves forward
The Cabinet has agreed to proceed with the Chilton Woods development as an “upfront land sale”, meaning land will be sold to developers, either in lots or as a whole, who will then work on the development over a 10 year period.

The development is expected to deliver 1150 homes and supporting infrastructure, including highways improvements and a new primary school. 25% of these homes have been designated as affordable. Furthermore, the scheme includes 15ha of employment land which is expected to provide 1900 new jobs.

The Cabinet agreed to set aside £2.7m of funding for the development, to be released over the next 10 years. Furthermore, they will be seeking Government funding in partnership with the New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership to enable the delivery of employment as soon as possible.
Suffolk Residents urged to sign up as Dementia Friends
OneLife Suffolk is asking local people to consider how they can support people with dementia by becoming a Dementia Friend. OneLife Suffolk is the free healthy lifestyle service commissioned by Suffolk County Council.

Dementia Friends is an Alzheimer’s Society Initiative which aims to give people a better understanding of what it means to live with dementia, through a short online training course. The campaign which coincides with the National Dementia Action Week.

There are an estimated 850,000 people currently living with dementia in the UK which costs around £26 billion to the NHS each year. The training offers advice and guidance about how simple lifestyle changes can reduce the risks of dementia, as well as inviting people to consider how they can support and improve the lives of those living with dementia. OneLife Suffolk are working with GP practices, pharmacies and other local organisations across the county to spread the word and encourage people to sign up at www.onelifesuffolk.co.uk/dementia2018.
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